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Friday 24th November 2017

Dear Members of the USPS Learning Community, 

On Monday 13th November 2017, the USPS School Council ratified a number of important policies relating to the future direction of our school. All of these policies share a common direction, which is to explicitly provide our learning community with guidelines and expectations which will drive teaching and learning across our school. 
School Council has a strategic vision to provide families with access to updated and relevant policies which are easily accessible for families to read and understand. As these policies are developed and implemented, they will be shared with the community. 

To view our most recently ratified policies, please visit Upwey South PS School Policies. 

School Wide Positive Behaviours for Learning (SWPBL) Policy
Educating children is a partnership between families and the school. For this partnership to promote continuous learning improvements, all members of a learning community need to be aware of the expectations of practice.

The objective of this open letter is to inform you of the direction our school is taking to provide a safe, stimulating and engaging learning environment for all of our students. This letter will provide further clarity to accompany the above-mentioned polices. 
Please read this open letter in conjunction with the USPS Policy titled “School Wide Positive Behaviours for Learning” which is available on our school website, and has also been posted as an attachment to Flexibuzz. 

Why did we develop such a policy? 

The policy is a Learning Framework to provide students, staff and the community with a structure in which to learn and develop expected behaviours, which in turn promote greater opportunities to engage in the learning of the curriculum. SWPBL drives the learning relationships which are formed between:

· teachers and students
· students and students
· teachers and parents.
What school-wide structures are we implementing to support the SWPBL Policy?

As a school we are undertaking a number of structural adjustments for 2018, which are: 

1. Three shortened recess breaks of 30 minutes each

Why? All schools track the academic data of their students. In addition to this, we have tracked social-emotional data since the beginning of Term Four 2017, and will continue to do so. This data has shown us that the majority of yard incidences occur during the second half of lunch, often arising from students being engaged in unstructured play for too long. Current evidence demonstrates relationships between poor behaviour choices and the physiological impact of low fuel intakes, heightened levels of frustration and lowered concentration levels. 
	
	2018 Daily Structure



	8:50am
	Morning music sounds for students to enter the classroom and setup for learning. 

All teachers to be present in classrooms from 8:50am.

Teaching and Learning to begin promptly at 9:00am. 



	9:00am-9:50am
	Teaching and Learning 


	9:50am-10:00am
	Supervised in-class morning snack eating time. 
All students to eat inside prior to going out to recess. 



	10:00am- 10:30am
	Morning Recess


	10:30am-11:30am
	Teaching and Learning


	11:30am-12:20pm
	Teaching and Learning


	12:20pm-12:30pm
	Supervised in-class lunch eating time. 
All students to eat inside prior to going out to recess. 



	12:30pm-1:00pm
	Middle Recess



	1:00pm-2:00pm
	Teaching and Learning



	2:00pm-2:30pm
	Afternoon Recess



	2:30pm-3:30pm
	Teaching and Learning



	3:30pm
	Dismissal




2. All students will have increased access to a variety of play areas during recess

Why? Currently younger students, in particular those in the Year One-Two, are limited with choice of areas to play. For example, younger students who have formed friendships from a composite class the year before are unable to play with their older peers when these peers reach Year Three. Sibling based friendships are also limited by our current play structure. 

From the beginning of 2018 all students will be able to play in all areas of the school yard; with the limitation being the playground adjacent to the Lifelong Learning Centre, which will continue to be limited to Year Three-Six students, due to the height and design of equipment. 

The exception to the above are the Foundation students, who for their own orientation and safety will play in the Forest Park play area for the entirety of Term One. 
3. Class lining up areas to be relocated 

Why? Currently, some classes line-up outside of their classroom door at the rear of a building. These areas of the school are significantly limited lines-of sight for staff. For instance, the Year One-Two students and Year Three-Four students cannot be seen by staff whilst lining up, presenting a foreseeable duty-of-care risk. 
From the beginning of 2018, all classes will line-up in central areas which provide clear lines-of sight for staff. 
These will be communicated to students during the first day of school orientation in 2018. 

4. Additional staff to be placed on after-school yard duty

Why? Since Week Three of Term Four, we have had four staff on duty at various points around the school. This is beyond our school’s allocation. This action was driven by staff due to the number of exits which students can use to leave the school at 3:30pm. 
In 2018, all four staff on after-school duty will remain on duty until 3:45pm, and then do a sweep of their area collecting any students who are remaining in the yard without a supervising parent. These students will then be brought to the office for their own safety and supervision. 
5. Each staff member to be provided with their own yard-duty vest and Level 2 First Aid Training

Why? Currently, a junior class staff member must walk from their own building to collect a yard-duty vest and first aid bag, then return past their own building to enter their designated yard-duty area. This process alone can take five minutes, meaning that students are in the yard unsupervised for this time. 
In 2018, all staff will be provided with a yard-duty vest and first-aid bag to maximise yard-duty supervision. 

In 2018, all staff will be provided with the opportunity to engage with certified Level 2 First Aid Training, including anaphylaxis, CPR and asthma management. 
6. Students who visit first aid will be given a carbon copy receipt of treatment for their parent

Why? Currently, students who visit first aid are not provided with a record of treatment, thus your child may come home with a band-aid or similar, and no accompanying form of communication from the school. 

From the beginning of 2018, all students who receive first aid treatment in the first-aid room will receive a carbon copy receipt detailing the incident, treatment and follow-up actions. 

Phone calls to parents will be also made in instances which are deemed to constitute a foreseeable continuing impact upon student welfare (such as a bloody nose, concerning injury, or an incident requiring changing of clothing). 

Phone calls to parents will be made for all head/ facial injuries, regardless of the severity or circumstances. 
7. Extend Out-of-School-Hours-Care Program to remain in the Lifelong Learning Centre (LLLC)

Why? Since the beginning of Term Four 2017, the OSHC Program has received positive feedback from students and families. The location of this service in the LLLC provides increased lines-of-sight for staff, greater access to play areas for students, and greater ease of access for drop-off and pick-up by parents. 
The OSHC Program will remain in the LLLC for 2018. 

8. Fencing to be installed between the Junior building and the neighbouring properties behind the school hall

Why? The grass area behind the school hall currently provides students with direct unsupervised access to the old stables, driveway of the old homestead and many out-of-sight areas. A 2.1m black chain-wire fence is to be installed over the Summer holiday break, blocking access to the driveway, old stables and associated areas. This action is being taken to negate foreseeable risks to student welfare. 
9. The carpark gate leading to the Morris Road play area to be locked between 9:00am-3:15pm 
Why? This gate currently provides unsupervised out-of-sight access to and from the school during school hours. From the beginning of 2018, it will only be open for access before 9:00am and again from 3:15pm. 

10. SWPBL Matrix of expected behaviours to be displayed in all areas

Why? Students develop their social-emotional awareness best through the reinforcement of desired behaviours. Currently, as a school we have no signage which is explicit in providing our students with clear expectations. 

From the beginning of 2018, all areas of the school will have engaging signage which guides student behaviour, from the bathrooms and hallways, to classrooms and beyond. 

11. Parents to be communicated with via telephone, or written notification, if their child is involved in a welfare incident

Why? Currently there are no guidelines to provide parents or teachers with guidance as to what event triggers a phone call, or written notification, to a parent. 
Staff currently communicate events to families through various mediums, for instance Flexibuzz, email, phone or in person. 
As a school, we are strategically assessing when and how we use each form of communication, with a particular focus upon what should constitute contact with a parent. We are in the process of developing a “Communication Policy” which will provide guidelines as to the purpose and mediums of communication with families. 

The implementation of this Communication Policy will improve the learning partnership between staff and parents.   

From the beginning of 2018, parents will receive a phone call or written notification, which may include but is not limited to the following: 
· Your child is involved in an injury involving the head or face: all incidences will be reported to parents via phone 
· Your child is involved in a verbal incident with another student: contact will be made to the parents of all students directly involved, including details of any actions or consequences put in place as a result of the incident

· Your child is involved in a physical incident with another student: contact will be made to the parents of all students directly involved, including details of any actions or consequences put in place as a result of the incident

· Your child has their property or learning damaged: contact will be made to the parents of all students directly involved, including details of any actions or consequences put in place as a result of the incident

· Your child accomplishes a significant learning achievement: contact will be made to enable you to recognise and celebrate your child’s learning growth with positive feedback from both the teacher and the parent. 
Children learn positive social-emotional behaviours through a learning framework which has consistent caring, firm and fair modelling of expectations. As all behaviours can be considered a form of communication, there is no set “trigger point” for punitive based consequences. However, as outlined in the attached SWPBL Policy, if a student is engaged in unsafe behaviour, a staff member will step in to stop the behaviour, and the student may be provided with an alternative supervised space in the school to regain control of their emotions. If an incident such as this occurs, the parents of those children directly involved will be contacted and informed of agreed steps to reaffirm the desired replacement behaviour. 
12. Explicit Learning Intentions to be implemented for each lesson
Why? As educators we know that students learn best when they are explicitly told why, how and when the knowledge they are learning will help them. This is commonly referred to as a “Learning Intention”. Currently, as a school we only explicitly tell the students the Task Intention. 

From the beginning of 2018 each lesson will begin with explicit Learning Intentions defined into three sub-categories:


Task: The ask of the task- How much cognitive load is required of learners? 

Metacognitive Awareness: Thinking about our thinking- What is the academic language I need to succeed? Where can I make connections and build on my current knowledge?

Positive Social-Emotional Learning Behaviours: Applying growth-mindset- How will I conduct myself, collaborate, behave, and feel whilst learning?

The above explicit defining of expected learning behaviours will provide students with a clear framework to engage positively with their learning and with each other. 
13. Planning of academic curriculum and social-emotional curriculum to be documented by focussed Junior and Senior Curriculum Teams

Why? Currently our school is structured into Year Level Curriculum teams, which means that there is a greater chance of variability and inconsistency in classroom practice. This can currently be seen in daily routines, expectations of behaviour, approaches to teaching and learning, the physical layout of classrooms, and teacher expectations. 
From the beginning of 2018, curriculum planning will be done in the following team structure: 

Junior Curriculum Team: constituting Foundation, Year One, and Year Two teachers

Senior Curriculum Team: constituting Year Three, Year Four, Year Five, and Year Six teachers

Vertical Curriculum Teams: constituting, but not limited to, Mathematics, English, and specialist areas. 

Learning Engagement Team: constituting SWPBL Champions and purposefully trained lead staff members. 
Thank you for taking the time to read this important information. We look forward to partnering with you for a productive and engaging 2018 at Upwey South Primary School. 

Kind regards, 
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Damien Kitch

Principal
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